Home > Pack, George Willis

# Pack, George Willis n

## Pack, George Willis

by James Meehan, 1994

### 6 June 1831-31 Aug. 1906

George Willis Pack, lumber merchant and benefactor of the city of <u>Asheville</u> [2], was born in Fenner, Madison County, N.Y., of English ancestry. His forebears had settled in New Jersey in 1664 and for generations had been active in political and military affairs there and in New York. His father and grandfather were both named George Pack; his mother was Maria Lathrop of Connecticut. He was educated in the public schools of Peterboro, N.Y., and at age seventeen accompanied his father to Sanilac, Mich., in the midst of a vast forest area. His father's aim was to establish a lumbering business. Young Pack worked for his father for some years, then went into business on his own in 1854. His initiative and knowledge of all phases of forestry and lumbering led to quick success. Over the next thirty years he established a network of profitable firms and resided at various places in Michigan and Ohio. Eventually he settled in Cleveland, using that city as a base of operations for his many enterprises.

Pack first went to Asheville in 1884 and, attracted by the healthy climate of the growing town, chose it as his permanent home. In 1885 construction was completed on Manyoaks, his large mansion, which shortly became one of the showplaces of the mountain city. Soon thereafter he began his program of gifts to the city; over the next twenty years his contributions of land and money would aid many needy causes and provide educational, cultural, and welfare benefits for the people. His benefactions showed great foresight, and many are still evident in Asheville.



Image of Pack Memorial Public Library from 1899 to 1926, from North Carolina Digital Collections, published 1899-1926. Presented on North Carolina Digital Collections.

<sup>[3]</sup>In 1892 Pack established a free kindergarten,

donating the complete cost of land, construction, and a teacher's salary. In 1896 he bestowed \$2,000 towards the erection of a monument to honor <u>Zebulon B. Vance</u> [4]. In 1899 he purchased land and buildings on the site of Court Square for the Asheville Public Library; the library received both a permanent new home and income from rents on the existing buildings. The next year Pack gave land on College Street with the stipulation that the existing <u>Buncombe County</u> [5] Courthouse be torn down and a new one constructed. The remaining land was to be made into a public square. In gratitude, local officials changed the library's name to <u>Pack Memorial Public Library</u> [6] and the previous Court Square to Pack Square; both sites still bear his name.

Among his other contributions to the civic betterment of Asheville were funds to aid hospitals, the YMCA [7], orphans and widows, and veterans' organizations. He also deeded land for three city parks. These gifts were bestowed in his characteristically quiet manner, often by means of a brief note to city officials. They were always timely and of an enduring value, so that though an outsider he held a high place in Asheville hearts. The <u>Asheville Citizen</u> [8] commented typically on 2 Jan. 1901: "We salute George W. Pack! If heaven has vouchsafed to any community a better citizen, the fame of him has not reached these parts."

In failing health, he spent his last days by the sea at Southhampton, Long Island. At the news of his death, Asheville observed a day of public mourning, with many offices closed and their doors draped in black. A representative from the city attended his funeral and burial in Cleveland, Ohio, on 4 Sept. 1906.

A Presbyterian, Pack married Frances Farnam of Milwaukee in 1854. The couple had three children: Charles L., a nationally known forester and conservationist, Mary, and Beulah. Two portraits are on view in Asheville, one at the Buncombe County Courthouse and one in Pack Memorial Public Library.

#### **References:**

Asheville Citizen, 1 and 4 Sept. 1906, 8 Aug. 1926, 17 July 1960.

Life of George W. Pack [9] (privately printed, Cleveland, 1898).

The State, 9 Oct., 18 Dec. 1943.

### Additional Resources:

Connor, R.D.W. (Robert Digges Wimberly). *History of North Carolina*, vol. 5. Chicago: New York: Lewis Publishing Co. 1919. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/2027/uc1.c2856273</u> [10] (accessed September 5, 2014).

Connor, R.D.W. (Robert Digges Wimberly). *History of North Carolina*, vol. 6. Chicago: New York: Lewis Publishing Co. 1919. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/2027/uc1.c2856274</u> [11] (accessed September 5, 2014).

Pack Memorial Public Library from 1899 to 1936. Photograph. <u>https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/pack-memorial-public-library-from-1899-to-1926/48291</u> [3] (accessed September 9, 2014).

Sondley, F.A. (Forster Alexander). *Asheville and Buncombe County*. Asheville: The Citizen Co. 1922. <u>https://archive.org/details/ashevillebuncomb00sond [12]</u> (accessed September 5, 2014).

University of Michigan. *General Register.* U.M. 1929-1930 vol. 2. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/2027/mdp.39015037062455</u> [13] (accessed September 5, 2014).

University of Michigan. *University of Michigan official publication*, vol. 41, no. 40. Ann Arbor, Mich.: University of Michigan, 1927-1971. 1939. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/2027/mdp.39015078932962</u> [14] (accessed September 5, 2014).

#### Image Credits:

Pack Memorial Public Library from 1899 to 1936. Photograph. <u>https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/pack-memorial-public-library-from-1899-to-1926/48291</u> [3] (accessed September 9, 2014).

Subjects: Biographies [15] Forests and forestry [16] Merchants [17] Authors: Meehan, James [18] Origin - location: Buncombe County [19] Asheville [20] From: Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[21]

1 January 1994 | Meehan, James

Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/biography/pack-george-willis?page=0

#### Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/biography/pack-george-willis [2] https://ncpedia.org/geography/asheville [3] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/packmemorial-public-library-from-1899-to-1926/48291 [4] https://ncpedia.org/biography/vance-zebulon-baird [5] https://ncpedia.org/geography/buncombe [6] http://www.buncombecounty.org/governing/depts/library/locations\_pack.aspx [7] https://ncpedia.org/ymca-and-ywca [8] https://ncpedia.org/asheville-citizen-times [9] https://www.worldcat.org/title/life-of-george-w-pack/oclc/43389212 [10] http://hdl.handle.net/2027/uc1.c2856273 [11] http://hdl.handle.net/2027/uc1.c2856274 [12] https://archive.org/details/ashevillebuncomb00sond [13] http://hdl.handle.net/2027/mdp.39015037062455 [14] http://hdl.handle.net/2027/mdp.39015078932962 [15] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [16] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/forests-and-fores [17] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/merchants [18] https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/meehan-james [19] https://ncpedia.org/category/originlocation/mountain-8 [20] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountain-9 [21] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no